NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th January 2014.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, J E Feetham, D Duckfield, J. Griffiths, D Hole, 

D Norcross and E M Rogers.
106/14
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr S Radford-Smith, Cllr S Rees, Cllr D Rigby, 

Cllr H Langen and Cllr C Williams.  
107/14
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Members declared an interest in the specific community support organisations that they are involved with in Agenda item 117/14 and accordingly did not vote on these issues.  
108/14
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd December 2013 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.


109/14
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Safe Routes.  The Clerk reported on the breakdown of the money spent on the Safe Routes and agreed to forward a copy of this spreadsheet to all members.  Members were surprised to learn how much these schemes were over the estimates given and,


IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the County Council to express their concerns.

The reason why the ramp was not installed was due to extra work being requested by the owner, the costs of which were deemed to be too great.

b)
Water Street.  The Clerk reported that the County Council informed her that they would send someone to look at the condition of the cobbles in Water Street.

c)
Trees in Halkon Crescent.  The Clerk stated that the County Council will check the overgrown trees and hedges at Halkon Crescent.  
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d)
Council Website.  The Clerk stated that as more than 25 Town and Community Councils have signed up to the County Council’s web development proposal, this will now go ahead.  Work on the website will start straight away and training will be carried out as soon as possible.  Cllr Norcross will attend the training sessions along with the Clerk.

110/14  ​REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was no report from County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.

111/14
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
County Council Briefing.  The Clerk stated that another briefing session is to be held at County Hall on the 5th February at 7 p.m., to discuss the implications of this year’s financial settlement and the process of reviewing service delivery.  It was agreed to pass this information on to Cllr Rees as she missed the last session.

b)
Donations - A Cappella.  The Clerk had received a request for sponsorship from Span Arts in respect of the A Cappella festival.


Stroke Association.   A request for financial assistance had been received from the Association.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.

c)
Un-adopted roads.  The Clerk had received a copy of an email sent to Cllr Duckfield from the County Council which stated that The Crescent has not been adopted.  As this was not on the list previously given to the Clerk of un-adopted roads in Narberth,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact Alex Mayne again to ask if any other roads in Narberth had been missed off the list he sent her.  
d)
Sunnybank.  The Clerk reminded Council that the Sunnybank consultation period  ends at noon on the 31st January 2014.  A further consultation event has been organised for stakeholders and interested parties who would like to give their views on Friday 17th January at Bloomfield Centre.

e)
Narberth Swimming Pool.  The Clerk informed members that the Narberth Swimming Pool consultation has been launched.  Information on this is available at www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk/haveyoursay.
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f)
Council Tax.  The Clerk informed members that the Precept will be paid in three instalments on 25th April, 29th August and 26th December 2014.
g)
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk had received a list of Simon Hart’s surgeries for January – June 2014.   Unfortunately, Mr Hart is not holding a surgery in Narberth.
h)
Picton Terrace.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council regarding the overflowing bins at Picton Terrace.  The Council stated that they have spoken to the management company who have agreed to hire an additional    2 x 1100ltr bins to contain the black refuse sacks from Picton Terrace flats.

i)
Allotments.  The Clerk reported on a letter of apology from the Chairperson of the Allotments Committee for failing to attend the Council meeting as agreed.  The letter explained the points that the Chairperson had wished to raise at the meeting.   
j)
Buckingham Palace Garden Parties.  The Clerk had received a letter from One Voice Wales regarding the invitation to this year’s parties.  This was given to Cllr Platt to complete and return.
k)
Speed restriction between Station Road and the Crematorium.  The Clerk had received a copy of a letter sent to the County Council and Templeton Community Council by a local resident requesting a 40mph speed limit be introduced from Station Road to the Crematorium.

l)
Street Lighting.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council regarding Street Lighting at Mill Lane.  Since the location does not meet any of the County Council’s criteria for street lighting, i.e., Number of recorded night time personal injury accidents; High vehicular traffic and pedestrian use; Levels of night time crime or Numbers of residents of properties fronting the road or street, the County Council cannot accede to the request for Street Lighting.

m)
Bloomfield.  The Clerk had received notification from Darwin Bowie Solicitors that the new lease has been completed on Bloomfield, which allows for a Charge over the leasehold interest by the County Council.  This was agreed by Council in May 2013 and a letter to this affect has been signed by the Mayor, Cllr R Platt, on the 17th December 2013.

n)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk had received a letter from FONCY stating that there is a war grave in the centre of the graveyard which is overgrown and that the Churchyard is not being maintained as per requirement by the Town Council.  The Council stated that this extra piece of land will be included on next year’s Tender document.
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o)
Sovereign.  The Clerk had received a letter of confirmation for Cllr Rogers meeting with a representative of Sovereign on the 9th January at 8.30 a.m., to discuss the Play Park.

p)
Tenby Observer.  The Clerk had received a request from Ceris for a short press release on the Precept as she is unable to attend the January meeting.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the Observer of the Precept request.

q)
Fallen Tree.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from the Council’s contractor at the Churchyard informing her that several branches had been blown down from a large tree at St Andrew’s Churchyard during the recent high winds.  The Clerk had inspected this tree and reported that the branches are extremely large and are lying across the pathway.  The Clerk had asked for an estimate for this work and was informed £60 plus VAT. 





IT WAS RESOLVED, given the necessity to make the area safe as soon as possible, to instruct the Contractor to carry out the necessary work.  


Whilst on site with the Clerk, the Contractor stated that he would strim over the lower end of the Churchyard and possibly the new patch free of charge, in order that the growth will be easier to maintain in the next growing season.

112/14
PLANNING/LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
13/0716/PA  17 High Street – Change from A1 to A3 – No objections.  (As agreed via email)
b)
13/0777/PA  Narberth Scout and Guide Hut – Refurbishment and extension to existing hall – No objection.  (Cllr Norcross declared an interest as he is a member of the Narberth Scouts movement)

112.1
 Planning permission had been granted to:

a)
13/0563/PA  Stoneybarn, Stoneyford Farm – Erection of an agricultural storage shed.
b)
13/0637/PA  16 Jesse Road – Demolish existing garage and adjoining store and construct new garage.

c)
13/0642/PA  2 Southmead, Station Road – Erection of a sun lounge.
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112.2
Greenmeadow, Redstone Road – Demolition of conservatory and erection of extension – application has been withdrawn.  No further action to be taken.

113/14
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Christmas Lights.  Cllr Feetham stated that a lot of people had mentioned to him how nice the festive lights were this year and how they brighten up the town.  
b)
Fallen trees.  Cllr Hole reported fallen trees in Carding Mill Lane and another tree which was badly leaning.  Cllr Feetham stated that the fallen tree had been removed and that the leaning tree is the one which Richard Staden is monitoring.  Cllr Hole also reported fly-tipping behind the picnic area.  The Clerk will report this to the County Council.  Cllr Hole stated that there is a fallen tree behind 11 John Morgan Close.  The Clerk will report this to the County Council.

c)
Speed hump.  Cllr Hole stated that tarmac is coming off the first speed hump on the road outside the new CP School.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

d)
Speed checks.  Cllr Hole reported that cars are travelling too quickly along Station Road, near the new safe routes crossing to the Swimming Pool.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to ask if this area could be included in the next speed check areas for Narberth.

e)
Sinking pavement.  Cllr Duckfield reported that the pavement from the Launderette in Spring Gardens to the Kirkland Arms is breaking up and in need of repair.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.
f)
Old CP School.  Cllr Rogers questioned when we will hear about what is happening with the old School.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would contact the County Council to ask them to let the Town Council know first what is happening with the old School, before it goes in the Press.
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g)
Winter Carnival.  Cllr Platt informed the Council that unfortunately, the Winter Carnival had to be cancelled due to the terrible weather conditions.  Members asked whether the Carnival could be held earlier next year and Cllr Platt suggested that they attend the AGM in February with their suggestions.

h)
Council photographs.  Cllr Williams sent in a request in his absence to find out what was happening with the Council photographs being put back up in the Balcony Room.  As the Clerk had not heard anything, Cllr Rogers agreed to raise this at the next Queen’s Hall Committee meeting.
114/14  SAFE ROUTES TOUR:  (Agenda item 9)
Cllr Norcross suggested the Council carry-out a tour of the areas concerned sometime in February, when the weather improves.  Cllr Norcross to check when the Bloomfield Bus is available.  Ceris to be invited to take photographs and to do a report for the newspaper.

115/14  DEMENTIA FRIENDLY TOWN/GOOD NEIGHBOUR SCHEME: 

(Agenda item 10)

Members discussed the possibility of Narberth becoming a dementia friendly town and joining the good neighbour scheme and decided that they did not need to progress this any further as through the social network in Narberth, people are already looking out for each other.  Cllr Platt agreed to pass this on to the relevant section for the good neighbour scheme and the Clerk will notify Mr Stacey.
116/14
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   (Agenda item 11)

a)
PACT meeting.  Cllr Rogers had attended the recent PACT meeting and as no minutes had been received, said that she will look into this.  A letter drop had taken place at Station Approach with regard to the newly installed parking bays.  It appears that the parking situation is worse since these were installed.
b)
Templeton CP School.  Cllr Rogers stated that unfortunately, due to work commitments, she was unable to attend the recent Governors meeting.

c)
County Council Briefing.  Both Cllr Norcross and Cllr Platt had attended the Briefing session held in County Hall.  Cllr Norcross stated that this had been very informative and had highlighted the fact that both the Leader and the Deputy Leader cared about what is happening with the Council’s financial situation.  A 
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breakdown of the County Council’s priorities was given.  In relation to Narberth, 

Sunnybank and Narberth Swimming Pool were discussed.  It was stated that Pembrokeshire County Council has the lowest Precept.  
​117/14
REPORT FROM FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 12)
Members were given a report from the Finance Committee, together with a spreadsheet of the budget requirements for 2014/15.  The Clerk worked through the report and stated that the Finance Committee recommended that the precept remains at £40,000.  The Council voted in favour of this.  The Clerk stated that at the Finance Committee meeting, it was suggested that a £100 from the £300 miscellaneous donation budget be set aside for the Scout and Guide movement as requested in a letter to the Council by Ceria Woods.  Members agreed with this figure. 



IT WAS RESOLVED therefore, that the Precept requirement for 2014/15 be set at £40,000.
118/14  FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 13)

118.1  
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -






£     457.68

b)
National Westminster Bank interest -


£         2.86
c)
Santander interest -





£           .01

d) 
Precept - 






£13,333.00

118.2   Payments due:

a)
Queen’s Hall donation - 




£     500.00
b)
British Gas - 






£        13.23

c)
Chris Viggars -  removal of Ash trees at St





    Andrew’s bank and clearing area -
£     336.00

d)
Chris Viggars – Repair posts and handrails at






   St Andrew’s bank - 


£     242.40
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e)
Chris Viggars – 2 pruning sessions -


£      216.00





IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed
by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.

Signed ……………………………………………..

Date ……………………                                 Mayor
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